Family of James Frederick Pense, Kingston, Ontario



compiled by John A. Brebner

10 January 2025 Version 1.0

Generation One

- 1. James Frederick Pense #178849, b. c. 1788 1799? in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, occupation 1851 Shoemaker in Kingston Township, religion 1851 Episcopal Methodist, d. 08 September 1855 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
 - * surname appears as "PERU" in McDowall Register Transcriptions Verify marriage and death dates... online genealogies have lot of incorrect information. More research is needed!

1851: Family lived in Kingston Township, District 3, , Frontenac County, Ontario.

He married **Elizabeth Grass** #178765, 19/25 July 1819* in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, b. 03 May 1802 in Collins Bay/Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, (daughter of **John Michael Grass** #178756 and **Catherine (Polly) Snook** #178757), religion 1851 Episcopal Methodist, religion 1861 - 1877 Primitive Methodist, d. 23 December 1877 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. (3)

Elizabeth:

1861: Widowed, lived with children Catherine and Alfred in Kingston Township, District 3.

Children:

- 2. i. **John Grass Pense** #178871 b. 01 June 1822.
- 3. ii. Michael Lorenzo Pense #178850 b. 27 May 1823.
- 4. iii. Catherine Ann (Katherine) Pense #178874 b. c. 1831.
- 5. iv. Marshall Tobias Pense #178873 b. c. 1839.
- v. Charles T. Pense #178875 b. c. 1840.
- 7. vi. **Alfred Pense** #178876 b. c. 1842.

Generation Two

 John Grass Pense #178871, b. 01 June 1822 in Haldimand, Ontario?, occupation 1870 Upholsterer in Kingston, occupation 1874 Carriage Trimmer in Nelson, Hatton County, d. 27 May 1903 in Toronto, York County, Ontario. Family lived in Kingston.

1901: Family lived in Toronto, York County,. Ontario.

He married Maria Panton #178872,2 b. c. 09 October 1844 in Dublin, Ireland.4

Maria:

1946: Arrived in Canada from Ireland.

Children:

- 8. i. **Susan Elizabeth Pense** #314444 b. 09 April 1860.
- 9. ii. Eliza Lillian Pense #314446 b. c. 01 September 1875?
- 10. iii. Caroline Alberta Pense #314447 b. 21 August 1868.
- 11. iv. **Frederick William Pense** #314451 b. 01 June 1870.
- 12. v. Charles James Sewell Pense #314453 b. 25 July 1874*.
- 3. **Michael Lorenzo Pense** #178850, b. 27 May 1823 in Collins Bay, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵ occupation Printer in Kingston, d. 16 September 1854 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵.

He married **Harriet Grace Barker** #178851,² b. 11 January 1824 in London, England,^{6,5} (daughter of **Edward John Barker** #215541 [Editor in Pittsburgh Township, Frontenac County] and **Elizabeth Phillips** #215542), d. 30 August 1892 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵

Children:

- 13. i. **Edward John Barker Pense** #178862 b. 03 June 1848.
- 14. ii. **James Phillips Pense** #178852 b. c. 1851.
- 15. iii. Elizabeth Amelia Pense #178855 b. 30 November 1953.
- 4. Catherine Ann (Katherine) Pense #178874, b. c. 1831 in Collins Bay, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario*, never married, religion 1861 Primitive Methodist, occupation 1886 House Keeper in Kingston Township, religion 1886 Methodist, d. 13 December 1886 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 7.

1851: Census shows a birthplace of the United States.

Lived in Collin's Bay.

1861: Lived in Kingston Township, Division 3, Frontenac County with widowed mother and brother Alfred

5. **Marshall Tobias Pense** #178873, b. c. 1839 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 1910 in Mount Pleasant, Titus, Texas, USA.

Moved to the United States of America.

He married Lydia Ann Beckner #314458, 08 January 1871 in Dallas, Texas, USA.

Children:

- 16. i. **Ida Mae Pense** #314459 b. c. 1874.
- 17. ii. **Alonzo S. Pense** #314460 b. c. 1877.
- 18. iii. **Charles Benjamin Pense** #314461 b. c. 1877.
- 19. iv. **Minnie Estella Pense** #314462 b. c. 1883.
- 20. v. Henry H. Pense #314463 b. c. 1896.
- 6. Charles T. Pense #178875, b. c. 1840 in Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 20 October 1865 in Ontario? .

Lived in Kingston, then moved to Owen Sound.

7. **Alfred Pense** #178876, b. c. 1842 in Ontario, religion 1861 Primitive Methodist, occupation 1861 Labourer in Kingston Township, d. 1863 in Frontenac County, Ontario.

Lived in Collin's Bay.

1861: Lived in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

Generation Three

8. **Susan Elizabeth Pense** #314444, b. 09 April 1860 in Hamilton, Wentworth County, Ontario, religion 1883 Church of England, occupation Music Teacher in Toronto, d. 27 February 1933 in 202 Dovercourt Road, Toronto, York County, Ontario, buried 01 March 1933 in Erindale Cemetery, York County, Ontario.

The Hamilton Spectator (Hamilton, Ontario) 17 OCT 1883

A Romantic Marriage

How a Waterdown Girl was Weeded

To a German Count - the Solemn Service at a Railway Station - both parties formerly of Hamilton.

The inhabitants of the quiet and secluded village of Waterdown have of late been considerably excited in a rather quiet way over the romantic and somewhat mysterious marriage of a young lady, who of late, had been dwelling in their midst. It was the talk of the whole town. The children chatted about it on the green where they played football; women gossiped about it to each other across the fence as they hung out their week's washing to dry in the back yard, and the village loafers told

the story over and mingled it with tobacco juice and profanity as they sat o'nights in the hotel bar-room.

The Young Lady's Name is, or rather was, Susie Pense. She is a medium sized, good-looking girl, dark hair and eyes, and a graceful, pretty figure. Her father is a carriage trimmer in Waterdown, but the girl has lived almost all her life with an aunt of hers, a Mrs. Sewell, who at one time resided, with her niece in Hamilton, For some reason, unknown and unimportant, they left Hamilton and went to Waterdown to live. They had previously resided in Waterdown.

Miss Pense is an accomplished girl, well read, and a good, if not a brilliant, conversationalist, and while living in Hamilton was quite a society belle, with herself and her aunt moving in the best circle here. While here she met a tall, lazy, languid looking individual with bright eyes, curly hair, and a long, drooping moustache. The gentleman rejoiced in the lengthy and not exactly euphonious name of Charles Arthur Joseph VanWagner Schmidt. He was a German by birth, as his name plainly tells, and professedly, and probably was, a German count, though no-one could be found around here who was acquainted with his antecedents and would speak authoritatively about it. The gentleman, though, bears amongst those who knew him a reputation for truthfulness, and it is safe to presume that his claim to nobility was correct. His intimates say he had become Financially Embarrassed and had come to Canada to retrieve his fortunes, which is born out by the fact that when he was here he was employed in the offices of a coal oil refinery in the east end.

Charles Arthur was a most charming acquaintance, and the fair sex though he was perfectly adorable. His English was made most romantic and delightful by the foreign sound in it, and his tone of voice was that soft, low, half-drawling order that women so dearly love to here, and which gives the fortunate possessor a rare advantage over a rival whose words are deeper and more manly. On the street, the count was quite a remarkable looking personage, and when he walked he looked as if he was too lazy almost to lift one foot after the other. He was invariably accompanied by a poodle dog, and those that knew him while here will remember that at one time he got in a street brawl with a number of roughs over this petted canine.

Well, as it was said before, Charles Arthur and Miss Pense met, and the story goes that Love's Tender Flame lit upon them both at the same time, and that their eyes were opened and they were filled with a mutual admiration,. At any rate, Charles Arthur, the susceptible, felt the influence of her many charms and yielded up his heart to her without much ado, the while he made love to her with that persistency and devotion which low-voiced, delightfully sleepy young men, who can recite snatches from Tennyson as if they understood him, can do, and he was finally assured that the fair young maiden had yielded to his persuasive voice and manner and given her fragile heart into his jealous keeping. So the story goes. The time came when the count left Hamilton for New York, and shortly after his departure Miss Pense went with her aunt to Waterdown.

In Waterdown the fact soon leaked out that she was engaged to be married to a German count, with whom she was in active correspondence, and the additional fact soon came to light that they were to be married this fall.

Miss Pense had an Elaborate Trousseau made at the village dressmaker's, and many were the wishes expressed that her wedded life would be joyous, peaceful and happy. The day that was set for the wedding drew nearer and nearer, and at last it dawned.

Those in the village who were interested in the marriage assembled in the church at the appointed hour and waited, with the clergyman, the advent of the contracting parties. The hour came and went and neither Miss Pense nor her affianced appeared. Those assembled lingered around the sacred edifice for some time, but they failed to show up. Finally it was given up as a bad job and they all went home.

Miss Pense was not seen in Waterdown again until the flowing evening. Speculations were rife as to the cause of the disappointment at the church, and everybody wondered where she could have been, but it was not until a few days afterwards that the story of the girl's Romantic Marriage leaked out.

From the most reliable information that a SPECTATOR reporter who visited Waterdown yesterday to hunt up the facts of the case could procure, it is learned that the girl's story was that she had received word from her titled lover, telling her that he was en-route from New York to Mexico, and that he would be unable to go to her in Waterdown, but he was bringing a clergyman from Gotham, and is she would meet him they would be married in due form, he would go on to Mexico and she was to await his return. The best authorities say that this programme was carried out. Miss Pense came into Hamilton, met her affianced, and Miss Susie Pense became Mrs. Charles Arthur Joseph Van Wagner Schmidt. She accompanied her husband a short distance along the line, returning to Waterdown the following evening. A few days afterwards Mrs. Sewell had a sale of her household effects and went to Brockville, taking with her the heroine of this romantic love story, where they will wait until Mr. Charles Arthur Joseph Van Wagner Schmidt transacts his business in the wilds of Mexico and returns to his blushing bride.

She married (1) **Carl (Charles) Arthur Joseph Von Wagner Schmitz** #314445, 26 September 1883 in Hamilton, Wentworth County, Ontario, ¹⁰ b. 06 May 1856 in Germany, ¹¹ (son of **P.J. Schmitz** #314914 and **Albertina (unidentified)** #314915), occupation 1883 Gentleman, d. before 1933, religion 1883 Lutheran.

Carl:

1856: Appilied for a US Passport.

She married (2) (unidentified) Thomas #314908, d. before 1933 in Toronto?

- 21. i. Mary F. Thomas #314909.
- 9. **Eliza Lillian Pense** #314446, b. c. 01 September 1875? in Ontario,⁴ never married, d. 19 November 1950 in Queen Elizabeth Way, Toronto, York County, Ontario.¹².

Kept house for her brother until his death priuor to 1950. Unmarried.

10. **Caroline Alberta Pense** #314447, b. 21 August 1868 in Hamilton, Wentworth County, Ontario, d. 05 March 1930 in Women's College Hospital, Toronto, York County, Ontario, ¹³ religion 1891 - 1901 Church of England, buried 07 March 1930 in Mount Pleasant Cemetery, Toronto, York County, Ontario.

1900 - 1930: Lived in Toronto, Ontario

1930: Usual address at death was 53 Craighurst Avenue, Toronto.

She married **Henry DeQuincy Sewell** #314448, 29 December 1886 in Burlington, Ontario, b. 18 April 1848* in Hadlow, Kent, England, ^{14,15} (son of **Henry Doyle Sewell** #314449 [Vicar of Headcorn, Kent] and **Elizabeth Charlotte Moneypenny** #314450), occupation 1891 Land Surveyor in Port Arthur, occupation 1901 - 1933 Surveyor in Toronto, d. 14 November 1933 in 53 Craighurst Avenue, Toronto, York County, Ontario, ¹⁴ buried 16 November 1933 in Mount Pleasant Cemetery, Toronto, York County, Ontario. ¹⁴

Henry:

* Some online genealogies show a birthdate of 18 SEP 1845 in Tonbridge, Kent,

1891: Family lived in Port Arthur Ontario. Frederick William PENSE, 21 and Eliza Lydia PENSE, 25 lived with the family

1901: Family lived in Toronto, York County, Ontario; enumerated next to John and Maria PENSE.

Children:

- 22. i. **Harry DeQuincy Sewell** #314916 b. c. 17 September 1888.
- 23. ii. Alba (Alberta) Lillian Sewell #314917 b. c. 02 September 1890.
- 24. iii. Arthur Deardon (Eric) Sewell #314918 b. 06 October 1900.
- 25. iv. Marie Dolphia Sewell #314919 b. 08 October 1902.
- 11. **Frederick William Pense** #314451, b. 01 June 1870 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ¹⁶ occupation 1901 Broker in Toronto, occupation 1934 Advertising Agent in Toronto, d. 19 March 1934 in Lorne Park, Ontario, ¹⁷ buried 21 March 1934 in Erindale, Ontario. ¹⁷.

He married **Emma Sagar** #314452, 24 August 1909 in St. Catharines, Lincoln County, Ontario, ¹⁸ b. c. 1867 in England (daughter of **George Sagar** #314905 [Farmer in Lincoln County] and **Harriet Hewett** #314906), d. 11 February 1928 in Peel, Ontario.

Emma:

1909: Lived in Montreal when married...

12. **Charles James Sewell Pense** #314453, b. 25 July 1874* in Halton County, Ontario, ¹⁹ religion 1901 - 1931 Church of England, occupation 1901 Clerk, Lumber Store in Toronto, occupation 1904 Draughtsman in Toronto, occupation 1931 Builder in Port Credit, Ontario, occupation 1942 Salesman, Real Estate in Port

Credit, d. 11 October 1942 in Seneca Avenue, Port Credit, Ontario, ²⁰ buried 13 October 1942 in Brampton Cemetery, Brampton, Peel County, Ontario. ^{20,21}.

Mote that death record shows a birth date of 25 JUL 1881...

He married (1) Mary Christie Wallace #314454, 31 March 1904 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, 22 b. c. 1880 in Peterborough County, Ontario, religion 1931 Methodist.

He married (2) **Amelia Ann Chisholm** #314455, 04 August 1931 in Hamilton, Wentworth County, Ontario, ²³ b. c. 1892 in Brampton, Ontario (daughter of **Peter Renwick Chisholm** #314900 and **Margaret Drainie** #314901), occupation 1931 Accountant in Toronto, religion 1931 Presbyterian, d. 22 August 1974, ²¹ buried in Brampton Cemetery, Brampton, Peel County, Ontario. ²¹

13. **Edward John Barker Pense** #178862, b. 03 June 1848 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵ occupation 1881 Mayor of Kingston, religion 1900 Church of England, occupation 1876 - 1900 Publisher/Editor, British Whig in Kingston, occupation 1901 - 1908 Member of Legislative Assembly for Kingston, d. 07 May 1910 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵.

1871: Grandfather Edward BARKER turned over control of the British Whig to Edward PENSE, who had been working at the newspaper since1862 (at age 14)

.

He married (1) **Cornelia Marcia Vaughn** #178863, 01 June 1876 in St. James Church, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,²⁴ b. c. 1849 in Watertown, Jefferson County, New York, USA,⁵ (daughter of **Ray G.** (Vaughan) Vaughn #314910 and Marcia (unidentified) #314911), d. 1897 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵

- 26. i. **Arthur Vaughn Pense** #178865 b. c. April 1878.
- 27. ii. **E.J.B. Pense** #315024 b. c, March 1878.
- 28. iii. **Edward Herbert Pense** #178866 b. 1880.
- 29. iv. **Edith Grace Pense** #178867 b. 09 January 1882.
- 30. v. **Emma Florence Pense** #178868 b. 21 April 1885.
- 31. vi. Elizabeth Evelyn Pense #178869 b. 12 April 1886.
- 32. vii. Marjorie Adelaide Pense #178870 b. c. 1888.

33. viii. Albert Norman Vaughan Pense #315025.

He married (2) **Elizabeth Haines Hamilton** #178864, 27 June 1900 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ²⁵ b. 04 November 1858 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ²⁶ (daughter of **Clark Hamilton** #314885 [Captain, (Army?)] and **Sara B. Nixon** #314886), religion 1900 Presbyterian, d. 12 November 1935 in 59 West Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ^{26,27} buried 14 November 1935 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ^{5,26}

14. **James Phillips Pense** #178852, b. c. 1851 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,² occupation 1886 - 1893 Post Office Clerk in Kingston, d. 19 January 1920 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.²⁸.

He married (1) **Edith Belinda (Burrows) Burrowes** #178853, 01 September 1880 in Detroit, Michigan, USA, ^{29,30} b. c. 1848 in Kingston Mills, Frontenac County, Ontario, ²⁸ (daughter of **Thomas Burrowes** #314889 [Corporal, Royal Sappers and Engineers, Rideau Canal;] and **Margaret Morrison** #314890), d. 23 October 1880 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ³¹ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ²⁸

He married (2) **Elizabeth Marshall Wilton** #178854, 29 September 1886 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ³² b. c. 1865 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario (daughter of **Henry Wilton** #314887 and **Ellen** (unidentified) #314888), d. February 1939 in Wassaic?, New Jersey, USA. ³³

Children:

- 34. i. **Henry Edward Pense** #314892 b. c. 1890.
- 35. ii. **A.W. Pense** #314894.
- 36. iii. Frederick Booth (Fred) Pense #314895 b. 01 November 1890.
- 37. iv. **Grace Pense** #315023 b. 19 May 1893.
- 15. **Elizabeth Amelia Pense** #178855, b. 30 November 1953 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ³⁴ religion 1876 Church of England, d. 02 May 1940 in 450 Laurier Avenue East, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario, ³⁴ buried 04 May 1940 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Ontario. ³⁴.

1931: Widowed, lived with daughter Kathleen and the CUNNINGHAM family at 169 Earl Street, Kingston, Ontario.

She married **William Dunlop Gordon** #215560, 23 August 1876 in St, James' Church, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 35 b. c. 1851 in Canada (son of **Thomas Gordon** #314940 and **Rachel Moore** #314941), occupation 1876 Clerk in Kingston, religion 1876 Wesleyan Methodist, occupation 1881 Insurance Agent in Kingston, occupation 1891 Officer in Fredericton, New Brunswick, occupation Colonel, Canadian Army, d. 08 June 1928 in Kingston General Hospital, Kingston., Frontenac County, Ontario. 36

William:

1881: Family lived in Kingston., Frontenac County, Ontario.

1891: Family lived in Fredericton, New Brunswick.

Children:

- 38. i. **Kathleen Moore Gordon** #178857 b. 22 August 1876.
- 39. ii. Elizabeth (Bessie) Grace Gordon #178859 b. 22 January 1881.
- 40. iii. Nora Maunsell Gordon #314936 b. c. 1885.
- 41. iv. **Helen Huntley Gordon** #178861 b. 01 March 1891.
- 42. v. Laura Gordon #178860.
- 16. Ida Mae Pense #314459, b. c. 1874.

She married (unidentified) Edwards #315084.

Children:

- 43. i. Luther Foster Edwards #315085 b. 1896.
- 44. ii. Fay Beulah Edwards #315086 b. 1904.
- 17. Alonzo S. Pense #314460, b. c. 1877, d. 1930.
- 18. Charles Benjamin Pense #314461, b. c. 1877, d. 1954.

He married (unidentified) #315087.

Children:

- 45. i. **Lillian Lee Pense** #315088 b. 1916.
- 46. ii. Lydia Marie Pense #315089 b. 1920.
- 19. Minnie Estella Pense #314462, b. c. 1883, d. 1935.

She married (unidentified) Teeter #315090.

- 47. i. Lucille Pearl Teeter #315091 b. 1914.
- 20. **Henry H. Pense** #314463, b. c. 1896, d. 1968.

- 21. Mary F. Thomas #314909.
 - 1933: Informant at mother's death, lived at 202 Dovercourt Road, Toronto.
- 22. **Harry DeQuincy Sewell** #314916, b. c. 17 September 1888 in Ontario, ^{37,4} occupation 1914 1931 Surveyor in Toronto, religion 1914 Church of England, d. 1958 in Toronto, ³⁸ buried in Pine Hills Cemetery, Scarborough, York County, Ontario. ³⁸.
 - 1931: Family lived at 69 Kingswood Road, Toronto, York County, Ontario.

He married **Ida Mary Newdick** #315065, 12 August 1914 in Toronto, York County, Ontario,³⁹ b. c. 1887 in Toronto, York County, Ontario,³⁸ (daughter of **George Robert Newdick** #315070 and **Jane Tooley** #315071), religion 1914 Methodist, d. 1974 in Toronto,³⁸ buried in Pine Hills Cemetery, Scarborough, York County, Ontario.³⁸

Children:

- 48. i. Henry DeQuincy (Harry) Sewell #315073 b. 30 August 1916.
- 49. ii. **Robert George Sewell** #315066 b. c. 1918.
- 50. iii. Carolina Jane Sewell #315074 b. c. 1925.
- 23. **Alba (Alberta) Lillian Sewell** #314917, b. c. 02 September 1890 in Port Arthur, Algoma, Ontario,^{37,4} d. 1970 in Ottawa,⁴⁰ buried in Pinecrest Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.⁴⁰.

She married **John Henry Boulter** #314923, 26 October 1921 in Christ Church, Toronto, York County, Ontario, 40 (son of **John Henry Boulter** #314924 and **Edith Woods?** #314925), occupation 1921 Electrician in Toronto, religion 1921 Church of England, d. 1970 in Ottawa, 40 buried in Pinecrest Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario. 40

Children:

- 51. i. **John S. Boulter** #314926 b. 1926.
- 24. Arthur Deardon (Eric) Sewell #314918, b. 06 October 1900 in Toronto, York County, Ontario.^{4,42}.

1941: Family lived in Kenora, Ontario.

He married **Helen Muriel O'Connor** #314920, 08 October 1941 in Holy Rosary Cathedral, Regina, Saskatchewan, 43 (daughter of **C.J. O'Connor** #314921 and **(unidentified)** #314922).

25. Marie Dolphia Sewell #314919, b. 08 October 1902 in Toronto, York County, Ontario. 44,45.

(Unmarried in 1931)

- 26. **Arthur Vaughn Pense** #178865, b. c. April 1878 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁴⁶ d. 06 August 1878 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ^{46,47} buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ⁴⁷ .
- 27. **E.J.B. Pense** #315024, b. c, March 1878 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 48 d. 06 August 1878 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 48.

Age at death was 18 months.

28. **Edward Herbert Pense** #178866, b. 1880,⁵ occupation Mines Surveyor, d. 1930,⁵ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵.

He married **Mabel King** #215561, b. 1878 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,^{5,49} (daughter of **Joseph George King** #221158 [Druggist in Kingston] and **Eliza Mary Ireland** #221159), d. 1867,⁵ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵

Children:

- 52. i. Margaret Vaughn Pense #314140 b. 1908.
- 53. ii. **Edith O'Neill Pense** #314036 b. 12 November 1912.
- 29. Edith Grace Pense #178867, b. 09 January 1882 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 50.
 - 1931: Lived with widowed aunt Elizabeth PENSE and sister Emma ar 55 West Street, Kingston, Ontario, 1945: Lived at 56 Earl Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- 30. **Emma Florence Pense** #178868, b. 21 April 1885 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁵¹ occupation 1939 1945 Lieutenant-Colonel, Matron in Chief, Canadian Army Nursing Services, d. in 189 King Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ⁵².
 - 1931: Lived with widowed aunt Elizabeth PENSE and sister Edith at 55 West Street, Kingston, Ontario.

The Kingston Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario) 31 AUG 1965

Col. Emma Pense Dies After Lengthy Illness

Lt.-Col. Emma F. Pense, RRC, who was matron in chief of Canadian army nursing services during the Second World War, died in hospital here this morning after a long illness. Her home was at 189 King Street.

Col. Pense was the daughter of Edward John Barker Pense, at one time owner and editor of The British Whig, forerunner of The Whig-Standard. She was born in Kingston and received her early education here and in Toronto. The retired army officer received her nursing training in the United States.

Col. Pense joined the militia in Kingston in 1911. She was in continuous service with the armed forces from 1914 until her retirement in 1942.

The retired army officer served overseas during the First world War. It was during her service in France that she was awarded the RRC, Royal Red Cross, for outstanding contributions to the nursing branch of the war effort as a nursing matron.

Col. Pense served in France and Belgium in the Second World War in her capacity as matron in chief of nursing services. The branch had about 2,000 members at that time.

She was distinguished as being among the first group of nurses to leave Canada to serve overseas in the First world War.

Since her retirement Col. Pense had maintained a close interest in the nursing services association.

The popular former army officer received many visits during her confinement to hospital. Among these was Brig. Evelyn Turner, matron in chief and director of army nursing services in Great Britain. She exchanged remembrances of war days war days with Col. Pense during a visit to Kingston in May.

Col. Pense is survived by many nieces and nephews, Among these are Mrs. A.N. Chown, Mrs. Charles Hopkins, and Mrs. J.R. Neil, all of Kingston. Mrs. Neil, the former Captain Elizabeth Panse, was a nursing matron during the Second World War and the Korean War. She took the first group of nursing sisters to Seoul in 1952 to organize the Commonwealth nursing service in that country. She was also decorated for outstanding service.

31. **Elizabeth Evelyn Pense** #178869, b. 12 April 1886 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,²⁷ occupation 1939 - 1950 Captain, Nursing Matron.

1919: Lived at 47 Stanhope Gardens S.W., London when married.

She married **John Donald Mollett** #314139, 20 February 1919 in Holy Trinity Church, Brompton, London, England, ⁵³ b. c. 1887 in England? (son of **John Mollett** #314912 [Architectural Ironmonger] and **(unidentified)** #314913), occupation 1919 Captain, R.E. in London.

John:

1919: Lived at 29 Beauchamp Place, Lightcliffe, England when married.

32. **Marjorie Adelaide Pense** #178870, b. c. 1888 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,² religion 1918 Church of England, d. before 1971 in Kingston.

She married **Bruce Holmes Hopkins** #313892, 06 November 1918 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, of b. 06 December 1886 in Lindsay, Victoria County, Ontario, of son of **Gerard Holmes Hopkins** #314875 [Called to Bar at Osgoode Hall] and **Rose Adam** #314876), occupation 1918 Physician in Kingston, religion 1918 -1971 Church of England, occupation Founder of the Ongwanada Hospital in Kingston, occupation 1931 Medical Doctor, Chest Specialist in Kingston, d. 03 April 1971 in Kingston General Hospital, Kingston, Ontario, occupation 1971 in Riverside Cemetery, Lindsay, Ontario.

Bruce:

1931: Family lived at 95 Kings Street East, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. (two resident servants).

Children:

- 54. i. **Helen Rose Hopkins** #313895 b. c. 1921.
- 55. ii. Gerard Bruce Holmes (Gerry) Hopkins #313894 b. 27 August 1927.
- 33. **Albert Norman Vaughan Pense** #315025, d. 1890 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁴⁷ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ⁴⁷.
- 34. **Henry Edward Pense** #314892, b. c. 1890 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, religion 1919 Methodist, occupation 1919 Lieutenant-Colonel, 21st Bn., B.E.F. in Kingston, d. after 1939 in Kingston?.³³.

He married **Dorothy Nicol** #314893, 18 June 1919 in Chalmers Church, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁵⁸ b. c. 1896 in Kingston Township, Frontenac County, Ontario (daughter of **George (Nickle) Nicol** #314070 and **Maud Grant** #314071), occupation 1919 Nurse, Kingston Genertal Hospital, religion 1919 Presbyterian.

35. A.W. Pense #314894.

(youngest son)

1939: Family lived in Wassaic? New Jersey, USA

36. **Frederick Booth (Fred) Pense** #314895, b. 01 November 1890 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, occupation 1919 Journalist in Kingston, religion 1919 Methodist.

1939: Lived in Gananoque, Ontario.

He married **Erma Kathleen Valleau** #141168, 25 December 1919 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, ⁶⁰ b. c. 1893 in North Fredericksburgh, Prince Edward County, Ontario, ⁶¹ (daughter of **Frederick William Valleau** #141166 and **Louisa Sweet** #141167), religion 1919 Methodist.

Children:

56. i. Margaret Grace Pense #314899 b. 09 May 1924.

- 37. **Grace Pense** #315023, b. 19 May 1893 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 62 d. 16 February 1896 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 63 .
- 38. **Kathleen Moore Gordon** #178857, b. 22 August 1876 in Kingston., Frontenac County, Ontario, ^{64,65} religion 1931 Church of England, d. 1954? in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁶⁶ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ⁶⁶ .

She married **Arthur Breden Cunningham** #178858, 01 September 1897 in St. George's Cathedral, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁶⁷ b. c. 25 February 1871 in Ontario, ^{64,68} (son of **Henry Cunningham** #220407 [Merchant in Kingston] and **Margaret Breden** #220408), occupation 1921 - 1932 Lawyer in Kingston, religion 1931 United Church of Canada, d. 02 May 1932 in 169 Earl Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁶⁸ buried 04 May 1932 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. ⁶⁸

Arthur:

1921 - 1931: Family lived at 169 Earl Street, Kingston. Hugh NICKLE and family lived at 155 Earl Street.

Children:

- 57. i. Margaret Gordon Cunningham #220410 b. 21 August 1898.
- 58. ii. Kathleen Elizabeth (Lib) Cunningham #315010 b. c. 1900.
- 59. iii. **Henry Gordon Cunningham** #220402 b. 11 June 1902.
- 60. iv. Florence Gordon (Flo) Cunningham #220403 b. 12 March 1906.
- 61. v. **Douglas Gordon (Ben) Cunningham** #220411 b. 22 March 1908.
- 62. vi. **John Arthur Cunningham** #220404 b. 18 October 1911.
- 63. vii. Stanley Breden Cunningham #220405 b. 21 June 1914.
- 64. viii. Willis Cunningham #220406 b. c. 1918.
- 39. **Elizabeth (Bessie) Grace Gordon** #178859, b. 22 January 1881 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 69,70 d. c. February 1960 in Toronto?.⁷¹.

1881: Aged three months at time of census.

She married **Thomas Victor Anderson** #314945, 04 June 1910 in 142 Metcalfe Street, Montreal?,⁷² (son of **William P. Anderson** #314946 [Chief Engineer, Marine and Fisheries Department, Ottawa] and **(unidentified)** #314947), occupation 1910 Royal Canadian Engineers.

Thomas:

(second son).

- 65. i. (unidentified) Anderson #314948.
- 66. ii. (unidentified) Anderson #314950.
- 67. iii. (unidentified) Anderson #314952.
- 40. Nora Maunsell Gordon #314936, b. c. 1885 in New Brunswick, Canada. 73.

She married **William Mitchell Smail** #314937, 21 December 1914 in St. Stephen's Church, South Kensington, London, England,⁷⁴ (son of **Adam Smail** #314938 [Gentleman] and **(unidentified)** #314939), occupation 1914 University Professor in London.

William:

1914: Lived at 112 Cromwell Road, London with wife-to-be.

41. Helen Huntley Gordon #178861, b. 01 March 1891 in Fredericton, New Brunswick. 75,73.

1919: Lived at 62 Queensborough Terrace, Bayswater, London when married.

She married **Henry Eversley Boak** #314954, 06 August 1919 in Holy Trinity Church, Brompton, London, England, ⁷⁶ b. c. 1875 in England (son of **Henry Westman Conroy Boak** #314955 [Barrister and Notary Public] and **(unidentified)** #314956), occupation 1919 Lieutenant-Colonel, British Army.

Henry:

1919: Lived in Camberley, London when married.

1960: Family lived in Victoria, British Columbia.

- 42. Laura Gordon #178860, b.^{2.}
- 43. Luther Foster Edwards #315085, b. 1896, d. 1979.
- 44. **Fay Beulah Edwards** #315086, b. 1904, d. 1997.
- 45. Lillian Lee Pense #315088, b. 1916, d. 2003.
- 46. **Lydia Marie Pense** #315089, b. 1920, d. 2006.
- 47. Lucille Pearl Teeter #315091, b. 1914, d. 1977.

Generation Five

48. **Henry DeQuincy (Harry) Sewell** #315073, b. 30 August 1916 in 22 Springhurst Avenue, Toronto, York County, Ontario.⁷⁷.

1984: Lived in white Roack, British Columbia.

49. **Robert George Sewell** #315066, b. c. 1918 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, occupation 1942 Surveyor in Toronto, religion 1942 Church of England.

1942: Lived at 69 Kingswood Avenue, Toronto when married,

1984: Lived in St. Catharines, Ontario.

He married **Margueretta Mae Lumley** #315067, 03 July 1942 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, 78 b. c. 1920 in Toronto, York County, Ontario (daughter of **James Henry Lumley** #315068 and **Margueretta Fures?** #315069), occupation 1942 Stenographer in Toronto, religion 1942 United Church of Canada.

Margueretta:

1942: Lived at 105 Wineva Avenue, Toronto when married.

50. Carolina Jane Sewell #315074, b. c. 1925 in Toronto, York County, Ontario. 79.

She married John Millen #315075,80 d. after 1984 in Toronto?.80

Children:

- 68. i. Marsha Jane Millen #315076.
- 69. ii. **Leah Millen** #315078.
- 70. iii. Robert Millen #315079.
- 51. **John S. Boulter** #314926, b. 1926, 40 d. 1995 in Ottawa, 40 buried in Pinecrest Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario. 40 .

He married **Joan K. Egan** #314927, 2007 in Ottawa, ⁴⁰ b. 1930, ⁴⁰ d. in Pinecrest Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario. ⁴⁰

52. **Margaraet Vaughn Pense** #314140, b. 1908 in Toronto. York County, Ontario,⁴⁷ occupation 1940 Secretary in Kingston, religion 1940 Church of England, d. 20 August 1989 in Kingston General Hospital, Kingston, Ontario,^{47,81} buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁴⁷.

She married **Viktor E. Aksim** #314141, 30 November 1940 in St. George's Cathedral, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 82 b. 1910 in Wladkawkas, Afghanistan, 47 (son of **Eduard Friedrich Aksim** #314142 [Minister] and **Marie Elisabeth Waldmann** #314143), occupation 1940 Commissioned Officer, Canadian Army in Kingston, d. 20 January 1973 in Brockville, Leeds and Grenville, Ontario, 47 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 47

Children:

71. i. Edward (Ned) Aksim #314870.

53. **Edith O'Neill Pense** #314036, b. 12 November 1912 in West Carleton, Ontario, 83,47 d. 30 September 2010 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 47 buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 47.

1935: Lived at 39 Clergy Street East, Kingston when married.

She married **Alfred Norris Chown** #285694, 17 December 1935 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁸⁴ b. 03 August 1910 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ^{85,47} (son of **Percy Bloor Chown** #285692 [Merchant, Wholesale Hardware in Kingston] and **Myrtie M. Norris** #285693), occupation 1935 Merchant in Kingston, religion 1935 United Church of Canada, d. 24 January 1994 in North Fort Myers, Lee County, Florida, USA, ⁴⁷ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontari. ⁴⁷

Alfred:

1935: Lived at 62 Barrie Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario when married. 1939: Informant at father's death, lived at 107 Gore Steer, Kingston, Ontario.

Children:

- 72. i. **Robert Bloor Chown** #314144 b. 1940.
- 73. ii. **John Chown** #314710.
- 74. iii. Margaret (Peggy) Chown #314711.
- 54. **Helen Rose Hopkins** #313895, b. c. 1921 in Ontario. 55.

She married **Charles Holmes Hopkins** #314877, 23 June 1945 in St. George's Cathedral, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁸⁶ b. c. 1921 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, ⁸⁷ (son of **Robert Holmes Hopkins** #315106 [Electrical Engineer in Toronto] and **Florence Madeleine Scott** #315107).

Children:

- 75. i. **Beth Hopkins** #314878.
- 76. ii. **Bruce Hopkins** #314879.
- 55. **Gerard Bruce Holmes (Gerry) Hopkins** #313894, b. 27 August 1927 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 55 d. 23 September 2019 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 88.

1971: Family lived in Beaconsfield, Quebec.

He married (1) E. Anne Cooke #314880, 1952 in Kingston.88

- 77. i. **Bruce Hopkins** #314881.
- 78. ii. **Pamela (Pam) Hopkins** #314882.
- 79. iii. **Diana Hopkins** #314883.
- 80. iv. **Philip Hopkins** #314884.

He married (2) Jocelyn Bowden #315092, 1985.88

- 56. **Margaret Grace Pense** #314899, b. 09 May 1924 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 89 d. 12 September 1941 in Kingston General Hospital, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried 15 September 1941 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 89 .
- 57. **Margaret Gordon Cunningham** #220410, b. 21 August 1898 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁹⁰ d. 07 March 1957 in Ronaldsway, Whitmore, Vale Road, Hindhead, Surrey, England. ⁹¹ .

1921: Lived at 62 Queensboro Terrace West, London when married.

1957: Estate of GBP 1572/13/2 in England.

She married **Charles Beverley Robinson Macdonald** #220418, 01 March 1921 in Holy Trinity Church, Brompton, London, England, ⁹² b. c. 1894 (son of **Charles De Wolfe Macdonald** #220419 [Barrister] and **(unidentified)** #220420), occupation 1921 Captain, RE Reserve Officers.

Charles:

1921: Lived at the R.A.F. Club, Bruton? Street, London when married.

1949: Lived at 2093 Redcliffe Gardens, Kensington, London.

Children:

- 81. i. **John Dewolf Macdonald** #220421 b. 24 July 1926.
- 58. **Kathleen Elizabeth (Lib) Cunningham** #315010, b. c. 1900 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, religion 1931 Christian Science, d. 07 October 1985 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 93.

She married **Henry Knox Hill** #315011, 01 September 1920 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁹⁴ b. c. 1900 in Minneapolis, Minnesota, USA (son of **William Hill** #315012 and **Virginia Tomlinson** #315013), occupation 1920 Reporter in Kingston, religion 1920 - 1931 Christian Science, occupation 1931 Mining Broker in Oakville, Ontario.

Henry:

1931: Family lived at 221 Reynold Street, Oakville.

Children:

82. i. **Henry Gordon Hill** #315014 b. 14 December 1921.

- 83. ii. **Peter Glenn Hill** #315015 b. c. 1929.
- 59. **Henry Gordon Cunningham** #220402, b. 11 June 1902 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ^{64,95} occupation 1940 Commissioned Army Officer, d. 20 February 1982 in Edmonton, Alberta, Canada. ⁹⁶.

1940: Lived at Fort Frontenac, Kingston when married.

He married **Genevieve Lorrain Thompson** #314963, 31 December 1940 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, 97 b. c. 1912 in Haileybury, Ontario (daughter of **Conrad Thompson** #314964 and **Marie Grenier** #314965), occupation 1940 Registered Nurse, d. 06 October 2001 in Edmonton, Alberta, Canada. 98

Genevieve:

1940: Lived at 22, Aberdeen Apartments, Bain Avenue, Toronto when married.

Children:

- 84. i. Mary Lorraine Cunningham #314966 b. 06 September 1942.
- 85. ii. **Doris Cunningham** #314967.
- 86. iii. Marie Cunningham #314969.
- 60. **Florence Gordon (Flo) Cunningham** #220403, b. 12 March 1906 in Lakeview Lodge, Beverley Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ^{64,99} religion 1932 United Church of Canada, d. before 1994. ¹⁰⁰.

1932: Lived at 249 Barrie Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario when married.

She married **John Lionel Balmoral (Jack) Roop** #314992, 09 July 1932 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 101 b. c. 1901 in Barton, Nova Scotia (son of **John Edward S. Roop** #314993 and **Locie E. Harives?** #314994), occupation 1932 Dentist, DDS in Kingston, religion 1932 Baptist, occupation Lieutenant - Colonel, RCADC, d. 04 February 1981 in 602 Earl Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 102

John:

1932: Lived at 200 William Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario when married.

- 87. i. **Diana Roop** #314995.
- 88. ii. **Sally Roop** #314996.
- 89. iii. **Pamela Roop** #314997.
- 61. **Douglas Gordon (Ben) Cunningham** #220411, b. 22 March 1908 in Lakeview Lodge, Beverley Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ¹⁰³ occupation Brigadier General, CBE, DSO, ED, QC, LLD, occupation

1939 - 1992 Lawyer in Kingston, d. 18 July 1992 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried 22 July 1992 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 104 .

1932: Informant at father's death, lived at 169 Earl Street, Kingston.

He married **Mary Isabelle (Bud) Simpson** #220609, 11 November 1939 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ¹⁰⁵ b. 14 July 1913 in 270 Albert Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ¹⁰⁶ (daughter of **Samuel Huntington Simpson** #220606 [Dentist in Kingston] and **Edith Adeline Mills** #220596), occupation 1939 Registered Nurse in Kingston, d. 19 September 2005 in Rideaucrest Home, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ¹⁰⁷ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

Children:

- 90. i. Douglas Cunningham #220610.
- 91. ii. lan Cunningham #220612.
- 92. iii. Kathleen Cunningham #220613.
- 62. **John Arthur Cunningham** #220404, b. 18 October 1911 in King Street West, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 64,108 religion 1940 United Church of Canada, occupation 1940 Broker in Toronto, occupation Manager, Gairdner and Company, Toronto, d. 02 January 1995 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 109.

1940: Lived at 100 Charles Street West, Toronto when married.

He married **Mary Evelyn Price** #314971, 15 August 1940 in 13 Maitland Street, Kingston, Ontario, ¹¹⁰ b. c. 1913 in Toronto, York County, Ontario (daughter of **Samuel Price** #314972 and **Jane MacPherson** #314973), occupation 1940 Nurse in Toronto, religion 1940 Presbyterian, d. after 1995 in Kingston?

Mary:

1940: Lived at 219 College Street, Toronto when married.

Children:

- 93. i. **John Cunningham** #314974.
- 94. ii. **Peter Cunningham** #314975.
- 63. **Stanley Breden Cunningham** #220405, b. 21 June 1914 in King Street West, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 64,111 occupation 1942 Navy Officer in Kingston, religion 1942 United Church of Canada, d. 15 October 1994 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 100 buried 18 October 1994 in D.W. Allison Mausoleum, Adolphustown, Leeds and Grenville, Ontario. 100 .

He married **Marion Elizabeth (Bette) Allison** #280404, 12 June 1942 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, 112 b. c. 1918 in Adolphustowm, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, 113 (daughter of **Joseph Raymond**

Allison #89904 [Farmer in Adolphustown] and Fannie Forester #90182), religion 1942 Church of England, occupation 1942 Nurse in Adolphustown.

Chil	dren:
· · · · ·	G., C.,,,

- 95. i. **Arthur Cunningham** #314957.
- 96. ii. Richard Cunningham #314958.
- 97. iii. James Cunningham #314960.
- 64. Willis Cunningham #220406, b. c. 1918 in Ontario, 64 d. before 1985. 100,93.
- 65. (unidentified) Anderson #314948.

She married **Arthur Fraser** #314949.

Arthur:

1960: Family lived in Vancouver, British Columbia.

66. (unidentified) Anderson #314950.

She married **Kenneth Heyes** #314951.

Kenneth:

1960: Family lived in Toronto, Ontario.

67. (undentified) Anderson #314952.

She married Rankine Nesbitt #314953.

Rankine:

1960: Family lived in Toronto, Ontario.

Generation Six

68. Marsha Jane Millen #315076, b.^{80.}

1984: Lived in South Africa.

She married Malcolm Ferguson #315077.80

Children:

98. i. Erin Alexandra Ferguson #315080.

- 99. ii. Stuart Grant Ferguson #315081.
- 69. Leah Millen #315078, b.80.

1984: Lived in Whitby, Ontario

70. **Robert Millen** #315079, b.80.

1984: Lived in Scarborough, Ontario

71. Edward (Ned) Aksim #314870.

1989: Family lived in Wooster, Ontario.

He married (unidentified) #314871.

Children:

- 100. i. **David Aksim** #314872.
- 101. ii. Elizabeth Aksim #314873.
- 102. iii. Steven Aksim #314874.
- 72. **Robert Bloor Chown** #314144, b. 1940,⁴⁷ d. 22 March 2005 in Freeport, Bahamas, West Indies,⁴⁷ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁴⁷.

1994: Lived in Hamilton, Ontario

73. **John Chown** #314710.

1994: Lived in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

74. Margaret (Peggy) Chown #314711.

She married Donald Morden #314712.

Donald:

1994: Family lived in Ottawa.

- 75. **Beth Hopkins** #314878, b. in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵⁷.
- 76. Bruce Hopkins #314879, b. in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵⁷.

77. **Bruce Hopkins** #314881, b. in Beaconsfield, Quebec?.⁵⁷.

He married Carole Russell #315094.88

78. Pamela (Pam) Hopkins #314882, b. in Beaconsfield, Quebec?.⁵⁷.

She married Alex Goncharenko #315095.88

79. **Diana Hopkins** #314883, b. in Beaconsfield, Quebec?.⁵⁷.

She married John Rosseel #315096.

80. **Philip Hopkins** #314884, b. in Beaconsfield, Quebec?.⁵⁷.

He married Mary Ecclestone #315097.88

81. **John Dewolf Macdonald** #220421, b. 24 July 1926, ¹¹⁴ occupation 1947 Sub-Lieutenant in Navy, d. 31 August 1947 in King Edward Hotel, Toronto, York County, Ontario, ¹¹⁴ buried 03 September 1947 in Prospect Cemetery, Toronto, York County, Ontario. ¹¹⁴.

1947: Usual residence at death: 92 Walmsley Street, Toronto,

- 82. **Henry Gordon Hill** #315014, b. 14 December 1921 in Kingston, Frontenac County, 93,115,116 occupation 1985 Bishop in Toronto, 93 d. 21 October 2006 in Toronto, York County, Ontario, 116 buried 27 October 2006 in York Cemetery, Toronto, York County, Ontario. 116.
- 83. Peter Glenn Hill #315015, b. c. 1929 in Ontario. 93,115.

1985: Lived in Kingston.

- 84. **Mray Lorraine Cunningham** #314966, b. 06 September 1942 in 352 Hunter Street East, Hamilton, Ontario, 117 d. 06 September 1942 in 352 Hunter Street East, Hamilton, Ontario. 117 .
- 85. **Doris Cunningham** #314967, b.^{96.}

She married Vern Herle #314968.96

Vern:

1982: Family lived in Edmonton.

86. Marie Cunningham #314969, b. 96.

She married Jerome Hauk #314970.96

Jerome:

1982: Family lived in Sherwood Park.

87. **Diana Roop** #314995, b.^{102.}

1981: Lived in Ottawa, Ontario.

88. **Sally Roop** #314996, b.^{102.}

1961: Lived in Lethbridge, Alberta.

89. Pamela Roop #314997, b. 102.

1981: Lived at 602 Earl Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario

90. **Douglas Cunningham** #220610, b. in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

2005: Family lived in Toronto.

He married Jane (unidentified) #220611.

Children:

103. i. Michael Cunningham #220616.

104. ii. **Darren Cunningham** #220618.

105. iii. **Sarah Cunningham** #220617.

91. **Ian Cunningham** #220612, b. in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

2005: Lived in Oakville, Ontario.

He married Jan Coomber #220615.

Children:

106. i. **Ben Cunningham** #220619.

107. ii. Jennifer Cunningham #220620.

92. Kathleen Cunningham #220613, b. in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. 103.

She married (unidentified) Madden #220614.

Children:

108. i. Christopher Madden #220621.

109. ii. **David Madden** #220622.

93. John Cunningham #314974, b.^{109.}

1995: Lived in Montreal, Quebec

94. Peter Cunningham #314975, b.109.

1995: Lived in Toronto, York County, Ontario.

He married Beverly (unidentified) #314976.¹⁰⁹

95. Arthur Cunningham #314957.

1994: lived in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

96. Richard Cunningham #314958, b. 100.

1994: Lived in Aurora, Ontario.

He married Sheila Nancy (unidentified) #314959.100

97. James Cunningham #314960, b.100.

1994: Lived in Kingston.

He married Brenda (unidentified) #314961.100

Generation Seven

- 98. Erin Alexandra Ferguson #315080, b.80.
- 99. Stuart Grant Ferguson #315081, b.80.
- 100. David Aksim #314872, b.81.
- 101. Elizabeth Aksim #314873, b.81.
- 102. **Steven Aksim** #314874, b.^{81.}
- 103. Michael Cunningham #220616.
- 104. Darren Cunningham #220618.

- 105. Sarah Cunningham #220617.
- 106. Ben Cunningham #220619.
- 107. Jennifer Cunningham #220620.
- 108. Christopher Madden #220621.
- 109. David Madden #220622.

¹ Register of the McDowall Church, Rev. Robert McDowall, 1800 - 1816; and others to 1836...

² Pioneer Life on the Bay of Quinte, 1904; The GRASS Family, pages 344 - 350.

³ ONVS Deaths, ref. 003382-1877; c/d: "Suddenly, none"; Informant: Joseph LOSIE, Colinsby [sic].

⁴ 1901 Toronto Centre, York County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.

⁵ findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

⁶ findagrave.com, Pine Grove Cemetery, Pine Grove, Frontenac County, Ontario.

ONVS Deaths, ref. 005042-1886; c/d: Paralysis, Three months; Informant: E.J.B. PENSE, Kingston.

⁸ 1851 Kingston Township, Number 3, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.

⁹ ONVS Deaths, ref. 002903-1933; c/d: Cerebral apoplexy, (cerebral softening) hypertension; Informant: Mary F. THOMAS. Daughter 202 Dovercourt Road, Toronto.

¹⁰ ONVS Marriages, ref. 013712-1883; Witnesses: Charles V. BEATTY, Detroit, Michigan; Caroline A. PENSE, Waterdown.

¹¹ US Passport Applications, 1795 - 1925; ref. 100576, 11 SEP 1878.

¹² ONVS Deaths, ref. 041571-1940; c/d: Coronary thrombosis; Informant: MIDDLEBROUGH, (no relation).

ONVS Deaths, ref. 002948-1930; c/d: Ranal calculus. exhaustion, septic sinus leading from kidney since p[revious operation; Informant: Henry De Quincy SEWELL, Husband, 53 Craighurst Avenue, Toronto,.

¹⁴ ONVS Deaths, ref. 007358-1933; c/d: Myocarditis causing an acute dilatation of ... heart; Informant: Eric E. SEWELL, Son, 53 Craighurst Avenue, Toronto.

¹⁵ English Statutory Birth Index, ref. 0005-0528-Tonbridge, Kent.

¹⁶ ONVS Births, ref. 0022678-1870.

¹⁷ ONVS Deaths. ref. 026579-1924; c/d: Cerebral hemorrhage; myocarditis, Asthma; Informant: Charles J. PESE, Brother, Port Credit, Ontario.

¹⁸ ONVS Marriages, ref. 0013744-1909; Witnesses: Wilhemina LOVELACE. Ker? Elizabeth; both in St. Catharines.

¹⁹ ONVS Births, ref. 004790-1874.

²⁰ ONVAS Deaths, ref. 029067-1942; c/d: Coronary thrombosis, chronic nephritis, hypertension; Informant: Amelia Chisholm PENSE, Wife, Seneca Avenue, Port Credit.

²¹ findagrave.com, Brampton Cemetery, Brampton, Peel County, Ontario.

²² ONVS Marriages, ref. 0011591-1904; Witnesses: John COOMBNES., Elizabeth M. WORTHINGTON; both in Toronto.

²³ ONVS Marriages, ref. 023128-1931; Witnesses: Faith BLAKE, Margarita BLAKE, both in Hamilton.

²⁴ ONVS Marriages, ref. 002789-1876' Witnesses :John MCINTYRE, Amelia WIGHT?; both in Kingston.

²⁵ ONVS Marriages, ref. 006446-1900; Witnesses: H.H. GILDERSLEEVE, Gertrude STRANGE; both in Kingston.

²⁶ ONVS Deaths, ref. 015955-1935; c/d: Chronic myocarditis; Senility; Informant: Emma PENSE, Step-daughter, 54 West Street, Kingston.

²⁷ ONVS Births, ref. 009927-1886.

²⁸ findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario; Section M-1, Row 1.

²⁹ Michigan, USA Marriages, Wayne County, Witnesses: Margaret H, BURROWES, KENNETH MCIVER; both in Detroit.

³⁰ The British Whig (Kingston, Ontario), 02 SEP 1880; Marriage between Edith BURROWS and J.P. PENSE.

ONVS Deaths, ref. 004525-1880; c/d: Paralysis, three days; Informant: E.J.B. PENSE, Publisher, Kingston.

³² ONVS Marriages, ref. 003447-1886; Witnesses: James HOGEL (sic), Emma C, WILTON; both in Kingston.

³³ The Ottawa Citizen (Ottawa, Ontario), 02 MAR 1939; Death notice for Elizabeth PENSE.

³⁴ ONVS Deaths, ref. 011419-1940; c/d: Coronary thrombosis, cerebral thrombosis; Informant: Major-General Y.D. ANDERSON, Son-in-law, 459 Laurier Avenue East, Ottawa.

³⁵ ONVS Marriages, ref. 002823-1876; Witnesses: W.C. MARTIN, C.J. WARTMAN; both in Kingston.

³⁶ ONVS Deaths, ref. 015439-1928; c/d: Uremia, chronic nephritis; Informant: A.N. CUNNINGHAM, Son-in-law; Kingston.

³⁷ 1891 Port Arthur, Algoma, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.

³⁸ findagrave.com, Pine Hills Cemetery, Scarborough, York County, Ontario.

- ³⁹ ONVS Marriages, ref. 004971-1914; Witnesses: Lesley W. MURDICK, 4 Beresford Apartments; Mrs. M. EDDINGTON, 24 Beresford Apartments; Toronto.
- ⁴⁰ findagrave.com, Pinecrest Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.
- ⁴¹ ONVS Marriages, ref. 005946-1921; Witnesses: L.B. SAUNDERS, 83 Walker Road; Henry deQuincy SEWELL, 53 Craighurst Avenue; both in Toronto.
- ⁴² ONVS Births, ref. 004677-1900.
- ⁴³ The Leader-Post (Regina, Saskatchewan); 11 OCT 1941; Marriage of Helen O"CONNOR and Eric SEWELL.
- ⁴⁴ 1921 Toronto, York County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁴⁵ ONVS Births, ref. 004835-1902.
- ⁴⁶ ONVS Deaths, ref. 003739-1878; c/d: (none given); Informant: E.J.B. PENSE, Publisher in Kingston.
- ⁴⁷ findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- ⁴⁸ ONVS Deaths, ref. 003598-1878; c/d: Cholera Infantum, six weeks; Informant: Horatio YATES, M.D., Kingston.
- ⁴⁹ 1891 Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁵⁰ ONVS Births, Delayed Registration, 5687-1945.
- ⁵¹ ONVS Births, ref. 009492-1885.
- ⁵² The Kingston Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario), 31 AUG 1965; Obituary for Emma Florence PENSE.
- ⁵³ Church of England Marriages, Holy Trinity, Brompton, London; Witnesses: John MOLLETT, Frank Horace Lumisden STRANGE.
- ⁵⁴ ONVS Marriages, ref. 09202-1918; Witnesses: Clyde SCOTT, Clara May ROGERS; both in Kingston.
- ⁵⁵ 1931 Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁵⁶ ONVS Births, ref. 034885-1886.
- ⁵⁷ The Gazette (Montreal, Quebec) 08 APR 1871; Death notice for Dr. Bruce HOPKINS.
- ⁵⁸ ONVS Marriages, ref. 011187-1919; Witnesses: Helen M. NICOL, Cataraqui; Arthur W. PENSE, Kingston.
- ⁵⁹ ONVS Births, ref. 009498-1890.
- ⁶⁰ ONVS Marriages, ref. 007611-1919; Witnesses: Rose CHARION?, 22 Siver Street; Florence M. VALLEAU, both in Toronto.
- 61 Loyalist Lineages of Canada, 1783-1983; Volume II, Part 2.
- 62 ONVS Births, ref. 009472-1893.
- 63 ONVS Deaths, ref. 008657-1896; c/d: Laryngeal diphtheria, Informant: Dr. Isaac WOOD, Kingston.
- ⁶⁴ 1921 Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- 65 ONVS Births, Delayed Registration; ref. 901360-1924; Informant: Elizabeth GORDON.
- ⁶⁶ findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- ⁶⁷ ONVS Marriages, ref. 005581-1897; Witnesses: William D. GORDON, Montreal; J.E. CUNNINGHAM, F.R. CUNNINGHAM; both in Kingston.
- ⁶⁸ ONVS Deaths, ref. 015031-1932; c/d: Secondary carcinoma involving the third dorsal vertebrae; primary carcinoma; Informant: Douglas CUNNINGHAM, Son, 169 Earl Street, Kingston.
- ⁶⁹ 1881 Kingston Township, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁷⁰ ONVS Births, ref. 007298-1881. (no name on record).
- ⁷¹ The Ottawa Citizen (Ottawa, Ontario) 27 FEB 1960; Death notice for Elizabeth Grace ANDERSON.
- ⁷² The Ottawa Hornal (Ottawa, Ontario), 09 JUN 1910; Marriage notice; ANDERSON/GORDON.
- ⁷³ 1891 Fredericton, New Brunswick, Canada census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁷⁴ Church of England Marriages, Saint Stephen, Kennington; ref. 153-1914; Witnesses: V.D. GORDON, F.W. FARROW.
- ⁷⁵ New Brunswick Birth,s, delayed Registration, 22 DEC 1953.
- ⁷⁶ Churchy of England Marriages, Holy Trinity, Brompton; 207-1919; Witnesses: A. Gordon REID, W.L. GORDON.
- ⁷⁷ ONVS Births, ref. 010654-1916.
- ⁷⁸ ONVS Marriages, ref. 007764-1942; Witnesses: Willia WATTS, Armeon WATTS; both at 38 Queensbury Avenue, Toronto.
- ⁷⁹ 1931 Toronto-Scarborough, York county, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁸⁰ The Toronto Star (Toronto, Ontario), 23 OCT 1984; Death notice for Caroliyn Jane SEWELL.
- ⁸¹ The Kingston Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario), 21 AUG 1989; Death notice for Margaret Vaughan AKSIM.
- ⁸² ONVS Marriages, ref. 017321-1940; Witnesses: Mabel PENSE, 78 Wellington Street; William Clayton WILDE, Vimy Barracks; both in Kingston.
- 83 1931 Ontario Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁸⁴ ONVS Marriages, ref. 011683-1935; Witnesses: Edward Hugh CRUMLEY, 508 North Capitol Avenue, Lansing, Michigan; Elizabeth Barker PENSE, 38 Clergy Street, Kingston.
- 85 1931 Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁸⁶ The Kingston Whig Standard (Kingston, Ontario), 25 JUN 1945; Marriage announcement for Helen HOPKINS and Charles Holmes HOPKINS.
- 87 1931 Toronto Northeast, York County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁸⁸ James Reid Funeral Home; Obituary for Gerard Bruce Holmes HOPKINS, SEP 2019.
- 89 ONVS Deaths, ref. 017280-1941; c/d: Cardiac failure, localized peritonitis, gangrenous appendix; Informant: Frederick PENSE, Father, 338 Frontenac Street, Kingston.

- 90 ONVS Births, ref. 01432-1898.
- 91 National Probate Calendar, 1858 1995.
- 92 Church of England Marriages, Holy Trinity, Brompton, London; Witnesses: A.C. MACDONALD, Annie MACDONALD.
- ⁹³ The Kingston Whig-standard (Kingston, Ontario), 06 OCT 1985; Death notice for Kathleen Elizabeth (Cunningham) HILL.
- ⁹⁴ ONVS Marriages, ref. 012454-1920; Witnesses: Sherman HILL, Maitland House; Florence CUNNINGHAM, Kingston.
- ⁹⁵ ONVS Births, ref. 014975-1902.
- ⁹⁶ Edmonton Journal (Edmonton, Alberta); 22 FEB 1982; Death notice for Henry Gordon CUNNINGHAM.
- ⁹⁷ ONVS Marriages, ref. 010272-1940; Witnesses: C.K. THOMPSON No. 22 The Aberdeen, Bain Avenue; Marie GRENIER. Milwaukee, Wisconsin.
- 98 The Edmonton Journal (Edmonton, Alberta), 09 OCT 2001; Death notice for Lorrain CUNNINGHAM.
- ⁹⁹ ONVS Births, ref. 019054-1906.
- ¹⁰⁰ The Kingston Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario), 18 OCT 1994; Death notice for Stanley CUNNINGHSM.
- 101 ONVS Marriages, ref. 010532-1932; Witnesses: Joyce E. ROOP, Toronto; Douglas G. CUNNINGHAM, Kingston.
- ¹⁰² The Kingston Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario; 05 FEB 1991; Death notice for John Lionel ROOP.
- ¹⁰³ ONVS Births, ref. 018230-1908.
- ¹⁰⁴ findagrave,com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario; Section I,J.K.
- ¹⁰⁵ ONVS Marriages, ref. 014730-1939; Witnesses: Catherine CROTHERS, Sydenham Street; B.? CUNNINGHAM, 13 Maitland Street; both in Kingston.
- ¹⁰⁶ ONVS Births, ref. 025256-1913.
- ¹⁰⁷ The Kingston Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario); 21 SEP 2005; Death notice for Mary Isabelle CUNNINGHAM.
- ¹⁰⁸ ONVS Births, ref. 019992-1911.
- ¹⁰⁹ The Kingston Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario); 05 JAN 1995; Death notice for John Arthur CUNNINGHAM.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 017458-1940; Witnesses: Marjorie Jean PRICE, 2265 Queen Street East, Toronto; Willis Gordon CUNNINGHAM, 13 Maitland Street, Kingston.
- ¹¹¹ ONVS Births, ref. 025889-1914.
- ONVS Marriages, ref. 020843-1942; Witnesses: Frances MALLORY. 217 Division Street; John Cunningham, 6 Maitland Street; both in Kingston.
- 113 1931 Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- 114 ONVS Deaths, ref. 026509-1947; c/d: Cerebral hemorrhage, fractured skull; Informant: Archer W. MILES, Undertaker.
- 115 1931 Oakville, Halton County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ¹¹⁶ findagrave.com, York Cemetery, Toronto, York County, Ontario.
- 117 ONVS Births, Record of Stillbirth, ref. 040135-1942; c/d: Asphyxia livida neonatorum, knotting of umbilical cord.

© 2025 John A. Brebner http://www.pollymoth.com

Comments/Corrections? <u>mailto:john.brebner@pollymoth.com</u>